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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was conducted under the chairmanship of Ambassador Gillian M. S. Bristol, Permanent Representative of Grenada to the Organization of American States (OAS), and opened 10:40 a.m.
On behalf of the members of the Permanent Council, the Chair cordially welcomed Ambassador Diego Pary Rodriguez, Permanent Representative of Bolivia. Ambassador Diego Pary Rodriguez thanked the Permanent Council for receiving him in this forum for multilateral debate.
The representatives of Peru—on behalf of the ALADI group member states, Guatemala—on behalf of the Central American Integration System member states, Saint Kitts and Nevis-on behalf of the CARICOM member states, and Canada conveyed greetings to Ambassador Diego Pary Rodriguez.

1. Adoption of the order of business
In submitting the draft order of business to the meeting for consideration, the Chair proposed considering as the third agenda item the Report of the Chair of the General Committee on the draft resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration. The Council adopted the draft order of business (CP/OD-1805/11 rev. 1) as amended.
2. Oral report by the Chief of the Electoral Observation Mission conducted by the OAS in Peru on April 10, 2011
Mr. Dante Caputo, Chief of the Electoral Observation Mission conducted by the OAS in Peru, presented the report on the elections for President, Vice President, Congressmen, and Andean Parliament representatives, held on April 10, 2011.
The representative of Peru expressed appreciation for the report presented by Mr. Dante Caputo and especially placed on record its thanks to the United States, Canada, Argentina, Spain, and France for the financial contribution that had made the Electoral Observation Mission possible, including a second stage, to be conducted on June 5, 2011.
The Chair of the Permanent Council thanked Mr. Caputo, the members of the Electoral Observation Mission, and the Secretariat for Political Affairs staff for the work done, and recognized the contribution by and support from the member states that had made it possible.
Report by the Chair of the General Committee on drafts resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration
Ambassador José Enrique Castillo, on behalf of the delegation of Costa Rica, welcomed Ambassador Diego Pary Rodríguez, representative of the Plurinational State of Bolivia, and congratulated Peru on its successful first electoral round.
Ambassador José Enrique Castillo, as Vice Chair of the General Committee, presented the progress report on activities carried out in the period 2010-2011, listing the draft resolutions considered by the Committee, including the five draft resolutions that had now been approved:
a. Consumer Protection: Consolidation of the Network for Consumer Safety and Health and Creation of an Inter-American Rapid Product Safety Warning System (CP/CG-1860/11 rev. 2), approved ad referendum of the delegations of Mexico and Nicaragua;
b. Increasing Access to Telecommunications and Information and Communication Technologies through Strengthening of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission (CP/CG-1858/11 rev. 3);
c. Inter-American Program on Education for Democratic Values and Practices (CP/CG-1864/11 rev. 1), approved ad referendum of the delegation of Mexico;
d. Promotion of Women’s Human Rights and Gender Equity and Equality (CP/CG-1871/11 rev. 1); and 
e. Strengthening of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CP/CG-1866/11 rev. 2).

The delegations of Mexico and Nicaragua withdrew the ad referendum in the specific draft resolutions and joined the consensus.
The Permanent Council decided to forward to the General Assembly the five draft resolutions on which the Committee had reached consensus.
3. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on the Request by the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia to be Granted the Status of Permanent Observer to the Organization of American States (CP/CAJP-2984/11)
Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), reported that the Committee had concluded that the request by the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia complied with the provisions of General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 50 (I-O/71) and Permanent Council resolution CP/RES. 407 (573/84), and therefore recommended that it be granted permanent observer status.
The Permanent Council decided to grant permanent observer status to the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, invited it to accredit a permanent observer to the organs, agencies, and entities of the Organization, and requested the Secretary General to transmit this resolution to the Government of the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and, subsequently, to the organs, agencies, and entities of the Organization, including the inter-American specialized organizations.
The Ambassador of the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia to the United States expressed appreciation, on behalf of his government, to the Organization of American States for having granted his country permanent observer status.
4. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities on applications by civil society organizations to be included in the official OAS register and those that should be removed therefrom (CP/CISC-568/11)
Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC), reported that the Committee had decided to recommend the approval and inclusion in the OAS register of 11 civil society organizations, and that another three should be removed as they no longer existed.

The delegation of United States congratulated the organizations recently included in the register of the Organization and requested the Secretariat to provide regular updates on the status of pending applications.

The Permanent Council took note of the recommendations of the CISC and decided to include the 11 organizations in the OAS register, and to remove from it the following organizations:
a. Asociación Civil Espacio Plaza, of Argentina;
b. Transparency International of Costa Rica; and 
c. Corporación Latinoamericana para el Desarrollo; of Ecuador.

5. Report of the Chair of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development and presentation of draft resolutions to be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration (CP/doc.4561/11; CP/doc.4561/11 add. 1;  CP/doc.4561/11 add. 1-a;  CP/doc.4561/11 add. 1-b; CP/doc.4560/11)
Mrs. Margarita Rivas, representative of the delegation of United States and Vice Chair of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI), presented the report of the Chair of CIDI and 14 draft resolutions to be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration, including the draft resolution on climate change, where consensus on three paragraphs had not been reached.
She reported that all draft resolutions had been approved by consensus, except three paragraphs in the draft resolution “Climate Change in the Countries of the Hemisphere,” which were to be considered again, taking into account the comments by the delegation of Bolivia.
The delegation of Bolivia requested additional time for work to be done on this draft resolution with a view to reaching agreement.
The delegation of Brazil offered to co-sponsor the draft resolution “Existing Mechanisms for Disaster Prevention and Response and Humanitarian Assistance among the Member States,” CIDI/RES. 259 (XVI-O/11). 
The Permanent Council took note of the report and decided to forward to the General Assembly the 13 draft resolutions previously approved by consensus in the framework of CIDI, remaining pending the outcome of the consideration of the draft resolution “Climate Change in the Countries of the Hemisphere,” which would be presented to the Permanent Council at the special meeting of May 25, 2011.
6. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security on the Committee’s activities during the 2010-2011 term, and presentation of draft resolutions to be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration (CP/CSH-1323/11)
Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klee, Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security (CSH), summarized the report on the activities of the Committee in the 2010-2011 term and of the draft resolutions to be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration. The full report is contained in document CP/CSH-1323/11 rev. 1.

Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klee listed the 13 draft resolutions approved by consensus in the framework of the Committee and referred to those pending:

a. The Americas as an Antipersonnel-Land-Mine-Free Zone, containing a footnote by the delegation of United States of America, and approved ad referendum of the delegation of Bolivia; 
b. Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board, presented by the Chair of the CSH and referred to the Permanent Council to be forwarded to the General Committee of the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly at the request of the delegation of Argentina, supported by the delegations of Bolivia, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Uruguay, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela; and
c. Inter-American Defense Board, presented by the delegation of Argentina presented as an alternative to the draft resolution above-mentioned resolution “Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board.”
The delegations of Argentina, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, United States of America, Mexico, Nicaragua, Peru, Uruguay, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela thanked the Chair of the CSH for the presentation of the report and for the work done by that Committee.

The delegation of Bolivia requested more time to complete consultations with its capital regarding the draft resolution “The Americas as an Antipersonnel-Land-Mine-Free Zone.”

The delegation of Peru recommended treating the draft resolution “Inter-American Defense Board” as a separate draft resolution, rather than as an alternative to the draft resolution “Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board” and requested inclusion of the following proposed modifications to the draft resolution presented by the delegation of Argentina:
a. To add a new paragraph as the last preambular paragraph, to read “Bearing in mind that the inter-American defense system is composed of the Inter-American Treaty of Reciprocal Assistance (Rio Treaty),  the Inter-American Defense Board, and the Inter-American Defense College;”; and
b. To replace the beginning of the first operative paragraph proposed by the delegation of Argentina with the following proposed paragraph: “To instruct the Permanent Council to begin the appropriate steps and consultations to convene ...”, and the rest of the paragraph would continue as originally presented.

The delegation of Argentina indicated that although it was true that the draft resolution “Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board” enjoyed consensus, consensus had not yet been reached as to how it would be forwarded to the General Assembly and that, beyond procedural matters, it wished to indicate that the aim of its draft resolution was to contribute to serious political debate on the inter-American defense system. This had been agreed by the Defense Ministers of the Americas and the UNASUR defense summit. It also reiterated its wish for both draft resolutions, that presented by the Chair of the CSH and that presented by this delegation, to be referred openly to the General Committee of the General Assembly for consideration, including the proposal by Peru.

The delegation of Chile proposed an alternative paragraph to the last preambular paragraph proposed by the delegation of Peru, to read “Bearing in mind the need for a process of reflection on the scope and components of the inter-American defense system …”.

The delegation of United States agreed with the comments by Peru, indicating that the draft resolution presented by Argentina did not refer to strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board (IADB) but rather focused on the suggested special conference on the future of the mission and functions of the instruments and components of the inter-American defense system.  It therefore suggested that the delegation of Argentina request the Preparatory Committee to consider this draft resolution as a new topic, and that therefore it should be addressed separately from the draft resolution on strengthening of the inter-American defense system.  It also noted that the Declaration on Security  in the Americas was the framework for security-related cooperation in the OAS and that any proposed course of action should come within the framework of that document.
It further noted that its delegation had requested information, formally and informally, on the proposal regarding the purpose and content of said conference. Any consideration of the matter had to take account of the context and had to answer the questions: “who,” “what,” “where,” and “why,” and had to specify its goals and objectives.  Thus far, no answers to these questions had been received.
The Chair of the Council noted, regarding the proposal of Argentina or by any delegation, for inclusion of new items by the Preparatory Committee, that the time limit for these types of proposals had passed (she cited Articles 32 and 33 of the Rules of Procedure of the General Assembly).
The delegation of Canada indicated its support for the draft resolution presented by the Chair of the CSH and that the resolution presented by Argentina was not tied to the IADB, but went further.  It did not oppose hemispheric discussion but did not see how this matter came into conflict with the Inter-American Defense Board.

The delegation of Colombia suggested seeking consensus on the draft resolution “Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board” and discussing the proposal of the delegation of Argentina in order to move forward with the matter.
The delegations of Bolivia, Brazil, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Uruguay, and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela expressed support for the proposal of Argentina to forward both draft resolutions to the General Committee of the General Assembly.
The delegation of Mexico indicated that it had no objection to forwarding both draft resolutions to the General Committee in El Salvador and indicated that it did not consider them mutually exclusive.
The delegations of Paraguay and the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela supported the draft resolution presented by Argentina.
The delegation of Ecuador considered that the matter of the IADB required reflection in greater depth.  It noted that five years ago, it had been resolved to incorporate the IADB in the OAS and that unfortunately, this had taken longer than expected. It considered that the proposal by the Chair brought together earlier resolutions.  Today, it was not the IADB, but rather its activities, but further consideration should be given to the formula for it to become part of the Secretariat.
The delegation of Costa Rica was in favor of convening at a later date a conference for analysis of the inter-American defense system.

The delegation of Nicaragua noted that when the negotiations had been under way in the CSH framework, the paragraphs had been approved in the draft presented by the Chair, on the understanding that both draft resolutions would be forwarded to the General Committee of the General Assembly.  On that basis, it had been understood that the draft resolution presented by the Chair would be ad referendum of the delegation of Argentina.

The Secretary General noted that the text proposed by the delegation of Argentina came from the defense ministerial of the Americas.  He emphasized that the defense ministerials were not included in the inter-American defense system.  The institutions were the Rio Treaty, the IADB, the Inter-American Defense College, and the meetings of consultation of the Rio Treaty.  Therefore, it was reasonable for the governments of the region to meet to decide its best structure and to define its functions.  He indicated that the proposal was not time-barred, since it arose from the defense ministerial held in November 2010.

The Chair of the Permanent Council indicated that the draft resolution “Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board” was in response to a General Assembly mandate and also referred to Article 48 of the Declaration on Security in the Americas, which recommended that the Permanent Council, through the Committee on Hemispheric Security, continue the process of study and assessment of the Inter-American Treaty of Reciprocal Assistance (Rio Treaty) and the American Treaty on Pacific Settlement (Pact of Bogotá) as well as other hemispheric instruments currently in force on collective security and the peaceful settlement of disputes, bearing in mind security realities in the Hemisphere and the distinct nature of traditional and nontraditional threats to security as well as cooperation mechanisms for addressing them. 

The Permanent Council decided to forward to the General Assembly, with the recommendation that they be adopted, the 13 draft resolutions previously approved by the CSH, and to forward, with the recommendation to the plenary that they be assigned to the General Committee of the General Assembly, the draft resolutions “Strengthening of the Inter-American Defense Board” and “Inter-American Defense Board.” At the request of the delegation of Bolivia, consideration remained pending of the draft resolution “The Americas as an Antipersonnel-Land-Mine-Free Zone.”
7. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities on the Committee’s work during the 2010-2011 term, and presentation of draft resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration (CP/CISC-569/11)

Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC), presented the report on the work of the Committee in the 2010-2011 term and the draft resolutions to be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration.
The Chair thanked the Chair of the CISC for the presentation of the report and for the work done by that Committee.

The Permanent Council took note of the report and decided to forward to the General Assembly for consideration and adoption the draft resolutions presented by the CISC.
8. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on drafts resolutions to be referred to the General Assembly for consideration
Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), presented a progress report on the work done by the CAJP, the draft resolutions that were to be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration, and on the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance.
Ambassador Hugo de Zela referred specifically to the pending draft resolutions, including the draft resolution “Human Rights of Older Persons,” approved ad referendum of the delegation of Mexico, which had been brought up at this meeting.
The Chair thanked the Chair of the CAJP for the presentation of the report and for the work done by that Committee.

The Permanent Council took note of the report and decided to forward to the General Assembly for consideration and adoption the draft resolutions previously approved by the CAJP.

9. Consideration of draft resolution “Update and Revision of the Mandate of the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance.”  Request of the Permanent Mission of Antigua and Barbuda (CP/INF. 6246/11) 

The representative of the delegation of Antigua and Barbuda presented, on behalf of its delegation and of the delegations of Belize and Costa Rica, the draft resolution “Update and Revision of the Mandate of the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance.”
The delegation of United States of America requested to place on the record of this meeting, and in a footnote in the draft resolution, text setting out its reservation on all references in the resolution to the negotiation of any legally binding instruments to combat racism, racial discrimination and other forms of discrimination or intolerance.

The delegation of Brazil indicated its support for draft resolution.
The delegation of Ecuador expressed appreciation for the presentation of the draft resolution and indicated its support for the draft resolution.
The Chair of the Permanent Council thanked Mr. Danilo González, representative of the delegation of Costa Rica, for the work done during its chairmanship of the above-mentioned Group. Mr. Danilo González referred to the methodology used in the negotiation of this draft resolution.
The Chair of the Permanent Council mentioned that the working group had now completed its work and suggested assigning this draft resolution to the CAJP for consideration. He also mentioned the existing hierarchy within the Organization, indicating that the General Assembly directed the Permanent Council, which, in turn, reported to the General Assembly, so that no mandate was assigned directly to a working group.

The Permanent Council decided to forward this draft resolution to the CAJP for consideration.
10. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on the Committee’s work during the 2010-2011 term, and presentation of the draft resolution for referral to the General Assembly “Modification of Resolution AG/RES. 1757 (XXX-O/00), ‘Measures to Encourage the Timely Payment of Quotas’” (CP/CAAP-3108/11 rev. 1)

Ambassador Héctor Virgilio Alcántara, Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), presented the draft resolution for referral to the General Assembly for consideration: “Modification of Resolution AG/RES. 1757 (XXX-O/00), ‘Measures to Encourage the Timely Payment of Quotas’” (CP/CAAP-3108/11 rev. 1), which had been approved ad referendum of the delegation of Argentina.
He also reported that neither the CAAP nor the SAAP had completed its work, since consideration by the CAAP was pending of the first quarterly report on OAS resource management and, by the SAAP, consideration of the draft resolution on financing the 2012 program-budget of the Organization.
The delegation of Argentina requested that this draft resolution be referred to the General Assembly at the special session to be held in October.
The Chair of the Permanent Council indicated that a mandate on this topic had been issued by the General Assembly last year, including the presentation of a report to the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly.

The Permanent Council decided that the CAAP would consider the request by the delegation of Argentina and that it would report its decision at the next meeting of the Council.
11. Report of the Chair of the Special Committee on Migration Issues on the Committee’s work during the 2010-2011 term
Mr. Danilo González, representative of the delegation of Costa Rica and Vice Chair of the Special Committee on Migration Issues (CEAM), reported that the Committee had considered and approved, as proposed by the delegation of Paraguay, the proposal on the cooperation project “Development of the Inter-American Cooperation Network for Migration,” requesting the General Secretariat’s cooperation in mobilizing the financial contributions that several member states of the Organization were willing to make.  He also reported that the Committee was considering holding a final meeting for in-depth discussion of the matter and to reach consensus thereon for subsequent referral to the Permanent Council.

The Chair of the Permanent Council indicated that technical projects were managed by the General Secretariat.  Therefore, this project would not require approval from the Permanent Council or the General Assembly.
The delegation of Venezuela requested the Secretariat for Legal Affairs to issue an opinion regarding the procedure to be followed in the case of technical projects.

Dr. Jean Michel Arrighi, Secretary for Legal Affairs, indicated that different modalities existed for establishing cooperation networks and their respective funds.  He also indicated that, in practice, it was not advisable for the General Assembly to start delving into technical aspects.
The delegation of Mexico suggested not engaging in further debate as to whether or not it would be presented at the next meeting of the Permanent Council.
The Vice Chair of the CEAM supported the suggestion made by the delegation of Mexico, indicating that the Chair of the CEAM would report at a later date to the Permanent Council on the outcome of the consideration to be given by the Committee to this matter.
The Chair of the Permanent Council indicated that, since the mandate of the CEAM would expire next year, the Committee could continue its work and would submit a written report at a later date.

12. Constitution of the Style Committee of the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly 
The Chair of the Permanent Council, in accordance with the provisions of Article 28 of the Rules of Procedure of the General Assembly, suggested constituting the Style Committee for the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly, composed of the delegations of Brazil, for Portuguese; Haiti, for French; United States of America, for English; and El Salvador, for Spanish.
The Permanent Council decided to install the Style Committee composed of the delegations suggested by the Chair.

13. Other business
The Chair of the Permanent Council expressed appreciation for and recognized the work done by the different committees, the Secretariat, especially the Permanent Council Secretariat, and the support staff at meetings, room attendants, interpreters, translators, editors, etc.
Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Chair of the CAJP, reported that the draft resolution presented by the delegation of Antigua and Barbuda would be considered at the meeting of that committee to be held on May 19, 2011.


There being no other business, at 4:25 p.m., the meeting was declared closed.
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�.	The statements appear in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1805/11.
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